

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre

Stamp, Stuart

Working Paper

Toward good practice: A review of money advice services and debt management systems in Ireland, the United Kingdom, France and Germany

UNRISD Working Paper, No. 2023-05

Provided in Cooperation with:

United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), Geneva

Suggested Citation: Stamp, Stuart (2023): Toward good practice: A review of money advice services and debt management systems in Ireland, the United Kingdom, France and Germany, UNRISD Working Paper, No. 2023-05, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), Geneva

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/278333

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.





WORKING PAPER 2023-05

Toward Good Practice: A Review of Money Advice Services and Debt Management Systems in Ireland, the United Kingdom, France and Germany

Stuart Stamp

January 2023

This scoping paper is prepared for the development of a future project on personal and household debts under UNRISD's Alternative Economies for Transformation Programme (2021–2025) and is coordinated by the following partner organizations: The Credit Counseling and Recovery Service (CCRS) and the Association for Supporting the SDGs for the United Nations (ASD).

UNRISD working papers are posted online to stimulate discussion and to raise critical comments.



The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) is an autonomous research institute within the UN system that undertakes multidisciplinary research and policy analysis on the social dimensions of contemporary development issues. Through our work, we aim to ensure that social equity, inclusion and justice are central to development thinking, policy and practice.

UNRISD, Palais des Nations 1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland Tel: +41 (0)22 9173060 info.unrisd@un.org www.unrisd.org

Copyright © United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD)

This is not a formal UNRISD publication. The responsibility for opinions expressed in signed studies rests solely with their author(s), and availability on the UNRISD website (www.unrisd.org) does not constitute an endorsement by UNRISD of the opinions expressed in them. No publication or distribution of these papers is permitted without the prior authorization of the author(s), except for personal use.





This scoping paper is prepared for the development of a future project on personal and household debts under UNRISD's Alternative Economies for Transformation Programme (2021–2025) and is coordinated by the following partner organizations: The Credit Counseling and Recovery Service (CCRS) and the Association for Supporting the SDGs for the United Nations (ASD).

Executive Summary

The aim of this scoping paper, commissioned by the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), is to inform the development of a new research project on personal and household over-indebtedness and assistance for those who experience it. It focuses on lessons and good practices that can be learned from the provision of financial advice, debt counselling and debt management¹ in four European countries, namely: the Republic of Ireland, the United Kingdom (England and Wales), France and Germany. These three discrete but related measures have emerged as a response to the widespread experience of financial difficulty and over-indebtedness in these countries.

Each of these countries has a different way of addressing personal or household debt problems, but each has two key things in common. First, money advice services, focusing on both financial advice and debt counselling, are available in each country albeit constituted in different ways and involving differing legislative and administrative arrangements. Second, debt management or resolution systems, often referred to as personal insolvency processes, are provided in each of the four countries, but again vary, in this instance both in terms of how they operate and how money advice services interact with them.

With respect to money advice dimensions, we find that both financial advice and debt counselling are commonly core elements of service delivery, but the former is less likely to be used discretely. This is because the majority of clients presenting tend to do so only when a debt problem has occurred, primarily in light of the consequences, including the stigma frequently associated with it. As a result, services tend to be more curative than preventive. There is further common ground in terms of founding principles, practitioners and processes, but less convergence with regards to structure, funding and coordination. An emerging body of research suggests that these services have considerable impacts, both at individual/household and societal levels, but that these tend to be militated by underlying socio-economic issues such as marginalization, poverty and inequality. There is thus a need for societies to compliment service provision with re-distributive reform to increase impact.

The relationship between money advice services and debt management/personal insolvency systems is closer in certain case study countries than others. The key lesson here is to ensure that the work of the former fully informs and compliments that of the latter while allowing space for services to advocate independently on behalf of clients on account of the power imbalance vis-à-vis better resourced creditors. It is also important to note that many debtors are likely to choose non-statutory solutions for various reasons, particularly privacy. As regards the debt management systems themselves, a series of good practice principles emerge from the work of various theorists covering aims, access, process, moratoria, essential living expenses and debt discharge.

i

For ease of reference throughout this report, we use the term "money advice" to refer to financial advice and debt counselling, as services tend to incorporate both within the same process. The term "debt management" is used to refer to debt settlement/resolution and personal insolvency systems.

Overall, we conclude that good practice financial advice, debt counselling and debt management architecture would comprise elements from each of the four countries analysed, together with some additional features. In terms of the provision of financial advice and debt counselling, a publicly provided, creditor contributory, nationally co-ordinated, community-focused, statutory-based structure is recommended, which aims to encourage initial contact as early as possible, preferably pre-difficulty. Related services, which we suggest be called "money advice services", should be based on a series of clearly understood founding principles that emphasize human rights, empowerment and equality. A clearly identifiable money advice process has emerged over several decades and stood the test of time, and those implementing it should be both appropriately trained and accredited with reference to it. More broadly, evaluation should be designed in from the outset to ensure that impacts are measurable both at the individual household and societal levels.

In terms of debt management, personal insolvency schemes should incorporate a body able to impose settlements on creditors, subject to a right of appeal in the courts. These arrangements should be based on holistic and realistic income retention proposals drawn up by applicants in conjunction with money advice professionals who would then have an important supportive role during the moratorium or process period and perhaps beyond. Cost should not be a barrier to access and reasonable discharge time limits should apply, accelerated wherever possible. For debtors with no or limited surplus income and assets, relief should be widely available to ensure that no one is too poor to become insolvent. A voluntary alternative should always be available to those wishing to avoid a statutory procedure.

Acknowledgements

This Working Paper was written by Dr. Stuart Stamp (Independent Social Researcher and Research Associate, Department of Applied Social Studies, Maynooth University, Ireland), assisted by Paul Joyce (Senior Policy Analyst, Free Legal Advice Centres, Dublin, Ireland) and Gwen Harris (Regional Manager, North Dublin Money Advice and Budgeting Service, Ireland). Thanks also to Dieter Korczak, Pauline Dujardin, Joseph Spooner, Jan-Ocko Heuer and Katharina Moser for the provision of helpful information and insights. Any errors and/or omissions in the text are solely the responsibility of the author.

Contents

Executive Summary	İ
Acknowledgements	ii
Acronyms	iv
1. Introduction	1
1.1. Background	1
1.2. Aim and objectives	1
1.3. Key concepts	1
1.4. Report structure	2
2. Context: financial difficulty and over-indebtedness in Europe	2
2.1. Extent	3
2.2. Characteristics	3
2.3. Causal factors	4
2.4. Consequences	5
3. Money advice services (financial advice/debt counselling)	6
3.1. National, centralised model (Ireland)	6
3.2. Umbrella model to coordinate discrete services (United Kingdom)	7
3.3. Regionalised/municipal model (Germany)	8
3.4. Predominantly voluntary model (France)	9
3.5. Comparative analysis	10
4. Debt management systems (personal insolvency)	14
4.1. Commission system (France)	14
4.2. Tiered system (Germany)	15
4.3. Hybrid system (United Kingdom)	17
4.4. Balanced interests system (Ireland)	18
4.5. Comparative analysis	20
5. Impacts	23
5.1. Individual/household level	23
5.2. Societal level	25
6. Conclusions and key lessons	26
Bibliography	29

Acronyms

Al	Approved Intermediary
BDF	Banque de France
EQLS	European Quality of Life Survey
DRN	Debt Relief Notice
DRO	Debt Relief Order
DSA	Debt Settlement Arrangement
EU	European Union
EU-SILC	EU Survey on Income and Living Conditions
FCA	Financial Conduct Authority
IFF	Institut fur finanzdienstleistungen
IVA	Individual Voluntary Arrangement
IRR	Interest rate restrictions
IT	Information technology
MABS	Money Advice and Budgeting Service
MAS	Money Advice Service
MAPS	Money and Pensions Service
NINA	No income, no asset
NGO	Non-Governmental Organisation
PIA	Personal Insolvency Arrangement
PIP	Personal Insolvency Practitioner
PCB	Point Conseil Budget
RLE	Reasonable Living Expenses
UK	United Kingdom
UNRISD	United Nations Research Institute for Social Development

1. Introduction

1.1. Background

This report is commissioned by the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), to contribute to the development of a new research project on personal and household over-indebtedness and assistance for those who experience it. This UNRISD research project focuses on the increasing access to, and use of, consumer credit of varying types in developed and developing countries, associated increased in personal and household over-indebtedness and arrears, and as a consequence, persistently high levels of poverty, deprivation and financial stress.

1.2. Aim and objectives

The aim of this scoping paper is to inform the development of this new research project by identifying good practices which can help to inform developments in other countries, including in the developing world. It focuses on lessons that can be learned from the provision of financial advice, debt counselling and debt management in four countries within Europe, namely Ireland, the United Kingdom (England and Wales specifically), France and Germany. These four countries are chosen to reflect differing approaches to service provision and debt management for households in financial difficulties. In order to flesh out these lessons, three objectives are set, namely to:

- (i) Identify commonalities and differences between services and systems among these four countries;
- (ii) Evaluate the effectiveness of these services and systems in addressing household over-indebtedness from a consumer or debtor perspective;
- (iii) Recommend good practices to inform developments in other countries.

1.3. Key concepts

For the purposes of this paper, the three key concepts are defined and categorised in line with a typology developed by the European Commission (2008a) as follows:

"Financial advice" refers to 'one to one' advice on household money management and budgeting, including income maximisation, expense planning and bill payment. Such advice is commonly categorised as a more **preventative** approach towards personal debt.

"Debt counselling" refers to more holistic, casework-type support in dealing with a multi-faceted, personal or household debt problem. Debt counselling may be thought of as a more **curative** approach towards addressing personal debt.

"Debt management" commonly refers to systemic solutions available via legislative processes, which provide for debt relief, debt settlement and personal insolvency. This type of approach is often referenced as a **rehabilitative** one in that it involves the discharge of related debt after a specified period.

It is important to note that these concepts and indeed approaches are not discrete and that there is often an inter-relationship between them. Someone in financial difficulty who approaches a debt or money advice organisation whether in person, by telephone or via their website, will generally receive both financial advice and debt counselling, both to deal with the current problem and prevent re-occurrence (Orton 2010; Stamp 2009). Further, on the basis of the advice provided, some of those so presenting may choose to pursue a legislative personal insolvency resolution, and may even be assisted in this regard by the organisation in question if it has an associated statutory role (Korczak 2019).

1.4. Report structure

In the sections that follow, we begin (Section 2) by contextualising the problem to which financial advice/debt counselling and debt management is a response, namely household-level or consumer over-indebtedness. In Section 3, we focus on money advice services, which provide financial advice/debt counselling in the four case study countries, and compare and contrast related structures, principles and processes to identify common themes and potential good practices.

Section 4 addresses various features of debt management systems in the countries chosen, such as how they are constituted, the processes involved, their relationships to money advice services, and progressive themes which could be replicated in other countries. In Section 5, we focus on the impacts of money advice and debt management at both household and societal levels before we conclude (Section 6) with an overall conclusion and summary of key lessons emerging from our findings. The enquiry is conducted primarily by way of secondary, desk-based research, and draws on published data, articles, research papers and critiques from academics and consumercentred policy analysts over time.

2. Context: financial difficulty and over-indebtedness in Europe

Financial advice/debt counselling services, and legal processes aimed at managing personal debt, are policy responses to the emergence of widespread personal and household financial difficulty, and associated over-indebtedness, across Europe. For the purposes of this scoping paper, "over-indebtedness" is defined as a situation where a household is having – on an on-going basis – difficulties meeting (or falling behind with) their commitments, whether these relate to servicing secured or unsecured borrowing or to payment of rent, utility or other household bills (CIVIC Consulting 2013).

It is important to note, however, that there is no European consensus either on a definition or on ways to measure the phenomenon (Betti et al. 2007; Bouyan and Musmeci 2016; Eurofound 2020). There are however a number of indicative data, research reports and academic critiques which, taken together, provide a profile of the extent, nature, causes and characteristics of personal/household over-indebtedness across Europe, and thereby illustrate the context within which associated advice services and legal systems operate within the case study countries.

2.1. Extent

Data garnered by way of an EU Survey on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC), conducted annually by national official statistical organisations on behalf of the European Commission, are sometimes used to provide a snapshot of the extent of household financial difficulty across the European Union (EU) as a whole. By way of example, in a study undertaken for the European Commission for in the years following the Global Financial Crisis, researchers examined the responses across the then 28 member states² to a question on households' ability to make ends meet (CIVIC Consulting 2013:62).³ It was estimated as a result that 25.6 percent of the total EU-28 population at that time (2011)—around a quarter—had either "difficulty" or "great difficulty" in making ends meet.⁴ As regards the four case study countries, the relevant percentages were: Ireland (32.1); France (19.7); United Kingdom (16.5), and; Germany (9.4).

The same dataset (EU-SILC) also contains a specific question on experience of arrears with mortgage, rent, utility bills or hire purchase payment during the previous twelve months. According to the most recent available data from Eurostat, the official statistical agency of the European Commission, in 2020, over 8 percent (8.6) of the EU population were in arrears with their mortgage, rent or other items, such as utility bills or hire purchase payments, which are typically paid in instalments (Eurostat 2022). Among the four case study countries, the order remained the same with the relevant percentages on the most recent data as follows: Ireland (13.9); France (8.9); United Kingdom (8.8), and Germany (5.2).⁵

A further indicator of widespread financial difficulty in Europe can be found in responses to the European Quality of Life Survey (EQLS), last undertaken in 2016. Analysis of this dataset by Eurofound (2020:9-10) found that the proportion of people aged 18 years or more who either (i) had arrears in terms of rent or mortgages, consumer credit, loans from family or friends, or utility or telephone bills or (ii) difficulty/great difficulty in making ends meet, amounted to 21 percent or over one in five. In this instance, France (at 24 percent) was the most prominent of the case study countries followed by Ireland and the UK (15 percent respectively) and Germany (13 percent). Hence whichever indicator or dataset one uses, the evidence suggests a substantial minority across Europe, and within each of our case study countries, continues over time to be at risk of over-indebtedness.

2.2. Characteristics

Not everyone, however, is at equal risk of over-indebtedness. A body of statistical evidence now exists to the effect that the phenomenon is closely correlated, both as a cause and a consequence, with socio-economic factors, predominantly poverty⁶ (Betti et al. 2007; D'Alessio and Iezzi 2013) and financial exclusion⁷ (Gloukoviezoff 2007). As such, it impacts disproportionately on certain

² The UK departed from the European Union (EU) on December 31st 2020.

The question is as follows: "Thinking of your household's total income, is your household able to make ends meet namely, to pay for its usual necessary expenses?" The options given were: 1. With great difficulty. 2. With difficulty. 3. With some difficulty. 4. Fairly easily. 5. Easily. 6. Very easily.

^{4 &}quot;Making ends meet" means ensuring that income covers expenditure.

In the case of the UK, the most recent data related to 2018. For Ireland, France and Germany, data are published for 2020, albeit qualified by a break in time series for France, Germany and Ireland.

⁶ Defined as having an equivalised net income of less than the 60% of the national median (Eurostat 2021).

Defined as an inability to access or use mainstream or conventional financial services and products that are appropriate to a person's needs (European Commission 2008b).

marginalised cohorts within society, particularly those who are unemployed, ill or disabled, separated, parenting alone, renting socially and on lower incomes (Russell, Maitre and Donnelly 2011).

Financial difficulties or debt problems can also take many forms, depending on various societal factors such as the degree of financial regulation, cultural norms, availability of credit and tenure profile. In terms of the case study countries for example, mortgage arrears has proved to be a particular problem in both Ireland (Waldron and Redmond 2014) and the United Kingdom (Aron and Muellbauer 2010), where owner occupation/property ownership has been promoted as the most desirable form of tenure type and a process of financialisation of the family home is discernible (Aalbers 2016; Downey 2014; Martin and Ryan-Collins 2016).

In Ireland, this was a process aided by a combination of increased availability of finance following Economic and Monetary Union (Whelan 2013) and non-intrusive regulation, a nexus that led to extensive and imprudent lending during the so-called "Celtic Tiger" period (Houses of the Oireachtas 2016). In France and Germany in contrast, where rented accommodation is more widespread, other types of debt problems are more commonly reported such as in relation to revolving credit, utility and telecommunications arrears, public creditors and unsecured bank loans (Gloukoviezoff 2011; Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013; Georgarakos and Graham 2013; Korczak 2019).

A further example relates to the provision of sub-prime lending, primarily in the form of high cost, unsecured (often doorstep collected) credit to low-income, generally financially excluded borrowers. In countries such as France or Germany where interest rate restrictions (IRR) apply, this category of lending is a minor feature; by comparison, such lending is much more common in both the Irish and UK credit markets where restrictions do not apply (Faherty, McCarthy and Byrne 2017). The corollary in the latter countries is a higher risk of related debt problems, as a result of high interest repayments taking up a considerable portion of weekly income, resulting in fewer resources for essential household expenditure including housing, food and utilities (Gibbons, Vaid and Gardiner 2011).

2.3. Causal factors

An extensive literature has developed on the causes of household financial difficulty, and can be broadly divided into four categories. The first of these may be described as structural factors, defined as those arising from socio-economic processes such as labour market failure and inequality of opportunity (Braucher 2006; Russell et al. 2013). The second category relates more to individual factors, or those factors that occur at the level of the individual or household, such as changes in circumstances, attitudes, money management or mismanagement, and borrowing (Ford et al. 1995; Duhaime 1997). The third category can be defined as institutional factors, primarily relating to the way financial institutions operate but also to the way the legal system functions, sometimes referred to as systemic factors (Duygan-Bump and Grant 2006). The fourth and final category concerns cultural factors, whereby particular norms commonly necessitate borrowing (Stamp, Murray and Boyle 2012) and certain lenders are preferred, even though these are known by borrowers to be expensive (Rowlingson 1994).

In some cases two categories of factors interact to produce over-indebtedness; for example, structural and individual factors (Webley and Nyhus 2001; Zhu and Meeks 1994; Stone and Maury 2006). This multi-dimensionality to the experience of personal debt problems is further compounded by what are often described as "debt triggers", which act as the catalyst for the development of a spiral leading to over-indebtedness and perhaps personal insolvency. Common examples here are a sudden reduction in income through shorter working hours, unemployment or redundancy, an unexpected increase in needs perhaps on account of illness or disability, and emotional crises arising from relationship breakdown, addictions and mental health issues (Hinton and Berthoud 1988).

The majority of these triggers are in essence exogenous or force majeure in nature and tend to impact disproportionately on those more marginalised to begin with, a trend that we have witnessed more broadly in terms of the COVID-19 pandemic as a whole (Frazer 2020). The complex interaction between the range of causal factors and triggers identified above is crucially important in framing appropriate policy responses to financial difficulty and over-indebtedness. This is because measures such as financial advice, debt counselling and debt management will only work successfully if they directly relate to the factors that give rise to the problem in the first place. This is why for example, the provision of debt advice (an individual or behavioural-based measure) will only work up to a point if not accompanied by associated structural and institutional reform (Stamp 2011).

2.4. Consequences

An understanding of the consequences of personal over-indebtedness is also important in term of designing suitable policy measures to address it. A useful typology in this regard has been developed through work undertaken for the European Commission (CIVIC Consulting 2013). This study, based on European-wide analysis, identified consequences at four levels, namely: individual, household, financial services industry and societal. Taking each of these briefly in turn, individual consequences identified relate mainly to personal welfare in terms of reduced standard of living, social stigma and exclusion, relationship difficulty and breakdown, potential loss of liberty, and deteriorating health and wellbeing, both in physical and psychological respects (CIVIC Consulting 2013:174-183). As regards the latter, a considerable body of literature has emerged regarding impacts on mental health, including in terms of suicidal ideation (Hintikka et al. 1998; Fitch et al. 2007; Gathergood 2012; Hiilamo and Grundy 2020; Warth et al. 2020; Ahlstrom and Tjulander 2020).

At the household level, over-indebtedness effects identified comprise enforced deprivation, including inability to fund children's social activities, energy poverty, and societal sanctions in terms of eviction, home repossession, disconnection of essential services, and loss of essential goods. Further impacts related to financial exclusion through closure of bank accounts and access to credit, and labour market effects as a result of inability to access, progress or continue in employment and increased work absence (CIVIC Consulting 2013:184-194). Both individual and household consequences are directly relevant to the provision of financial advice/debt counselling services and debt management options, as they present a barrier to early engagement,

⁸ This could also be a cause of over-indebtedness.

thereby making problems harder to resolve when debtor presentation finally occurs (Mannion 1992).

Consequences at financial service and societal level are more indirect and therefore of less relevance to this particular paper. Nonetheless, financial service impacts can arise in terms of bank stability as a result of non-performing loans, impaired balance sheets and credit constraints. Further, at the societal level, economic effects can include reduced aggregate demand, employment, and growth, while widespread over-indebtedness can also place considerable strain on public services such as health and housing, and legal systems dealing with non-payment and debt enforcement (CIVIC Consulting 2013:195-200). Hence, addressing financial difficulty and over-indebtedness early and effectively will result in considerable benefit to individuals, households, communities, institutions and society at large as discussed below in Section 5.

3. Money advice services (financial advice/debt counselling)

In this section, financial advice/debt counselling services in France, Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom (UK) are examined with a view to identifying commonalities and divergences in terms of structures, principles and processes, and thereby good practices and lessons for other countries. As referenced in the introduction, financial advice largely operates as a component of debt counselling rather than a stand-alone element, hence each of these two dimensions is addressed under the heading of "money advice", the conventional term for 'one to one' advice relating to both money management and dealing with personal debt.⁹

It is not possible from service statistical data to identify how many enquiries concern money management solely, but research suggests that the majority of people do not seek assistance until a debt problem has occurred, often after a considerable time lag (Eurofound 2020:27; CIVIC Consulting 2013:218; Georgarakos and Graham 2013:174). Hence in our experience, most cases involve both advice and counselling. In Ireland for example, an "information only" category used to describe once-off assistance, comprises fewer than 5 percent of all new cases (Money Advice and Budgeting Service 2022). In countries where there is a strong emphasis on judicial debt settlement procedures, the evidence suggests that very few clients of debt counselling services also receive economic (budget planning) counselling (Valkama, 2004). The four countries chosen as case studies reflect differing approaches to the provision of financial advice/debt counselling (Gibbons and Stamp 2010) and we now briefly consider each in turn.

3.1. National, centralised model (Ireland)

Money advice in Ireland is almost the sole preserve of a publicly funded, centrally coordinated network of Money Advice and Budgeting Services (MABS). Funding is provided by central government via a specific government department responsible for social protection, and channelled through an independent statutory body (the Citizens Information Board), which is responsible for service provision and accountability. MABS services were initially established in 1992 by way of five pilot projects specifically designed to combat moneylending among low-

⁹ Financial education initiatives and web-based budgeting tools are beyond the scope of this paper.

income families (Dillon and Redmond 1993). Over the following two decades, MABS developed into a countrywide service consisting of over 50 independent companies, dealing with a range of financial and debt problems including mortgage arrears, in respect of which it was assigned particular responsibilities by government in the aftermath of the Global Financial Crisis (Citizens Information 2022).

Up until 2018, the service operated on a community development type model in that over fifty independent voluntary management companies, each limited by guarantee, managed provision at local level. Since then, MABS services have been restructured on a regional basis by the Citizens Information Board, and now consist of eight companies, each with their own voluntary, limited liability, board, together with two support services. Up until the advent of Covid-19, services dealt with around 19,000 new cases each year, with the Helpline dealing with approximately 22,000 calls per annum, though numbers have fallen since as a result of a hiatus brought about by associated public health and social support measures; waiting times are generally very short in the main having been quite considerable in the aftermath of the Global Financial Crisis (Money Advice and Budgeting Service 2021).

The service received an annual budget of around EUR 24 million ¹² in both 2017 and 2018 (Houses of the Oireachtas 2018) and employs in excess of 300 staff. The majority of frontline workers are employed as money advisers, while others have more specialised roles in relation to mortgage arrears, ¹³ personal insolvency, ¹⁴ administration and helpline advice. There has been little independent or ongoing evaluation of service impact, with the available evidence suggesting that interventions have significant health, wellbeing and money/debt management improvements, albeit militated by persisting structural and socio-economic inequalities which disproportionately affect its predominantly low income client base (Stamp 2011; Boyle 2019). Nonetheless, MABS has been identified as a model of best practice at EU level (Korczak 2004).

3.2. Umbrella model to coordinate discrete services (United Kingdom)

Money advice in the UK has a long history with its first independent service, the Birmingham Settlement Money Advice Centre, dating back to 1971. Throughout the following decades, a range of such services developed on a somewhat ad hoc basis. In addition to independent advice centres such as that above, many developed as part of more generalist services such as those offered by locally-funded Citizens Advice Bureaux (Citizens Advice 2022a) and local authorities or municipalities (Conaty et al. 1992:559). Others developed from more charitable origins such as the StepChange Debt Charity, funded almost entirely by voluntary contributions from

¹⁰ This is the company structure provided for "not for profit" entities.

¹¹ The first of these, MABS Support CLG, is responsible *inter alia* for the training and support of MABS staff. The second, National Traveller MABS, promotes financial inclusion among the marginalised Irish Traveller community.

Approximately 6 million EUR of this each year related specifically to MABS' mortgage arrears functions as part of the Abhaile scheme (see footnote 13 below).

¹³ These advisers are referred to as Dedicated Mortgage Arrears Advisers (DMA), a strand of the government's Abhaile Scheme of which MABS is the hub (https://mabs.ie/abhaile/). Abhaile (the Irish word for home) is a free, state-funded, financial and legal advice service for insolvent borrowers who are in danger of losing their homes due to mortgage arrears.

Some MABS staff are specifically trained and authorised by the relevant statutory body, the Insolvency Service of Ireland, to process Debt Relief Notices, a statutory personal insolvency option targeted at low income, low asset debtors (Stamp and Joyce 2022), discussed in Section 4 below. This is the only aspect of its work in which MABS has a specific statutory basis.

creditors through a fair share model in accordance with the distribution of debt repayments by service clients (Collard and Finney 2013:505). Although not considered in this paper, which is focused on publicly supported provision, there is also a history of considerable private sector involvement through debt management/resolution type companies, ¹⁵ reflecting a more market-centred, entrepreneurial and cost saving approach to dealing with debt (Ramsay 2012).

Efforts to standardise service provision and ensure quality of service followed with various national bodies being set up on a voluntary basis. Examples here are the Money Advice Association, later to become the Institute of Money Advisers in 2006, established to promote good practice standards among practitioners, and the Money Advice Trust, set up in 1991 to broaden the funding base to incorporate creditor contributions on a "polluter pays" basis. The latter now provides both national and business telephone debt-lines, together with training for debt advisers (Money Advice Trust 2022). As in Ireland, certain money advisers are licensed through their organisations to process a personal insolvency option targeted at low income, low asset debtors, namely a Debt Relief Order (Conway 2021), while (unlike in Ireland), not-for-profit organisations are required to hold a debt counselling licence from the regulatory body, namely the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA). It is estimated that Citizens Advice services assisted 258,000 people in 2020/2021 with almost half reporting an improvement in mental health (Citizens Advice 2021). The Money Advice Trust helped over 170,000 people through its telephone and web-chat services in 2021, with 90 percent of callers reporting a reduction or stabilisation of their debts (Money Advice Trust 2022).

A ground-breaking development occurred in 2012 with a government initiative to establish The Money Advice Service (MAS), funded through a levy on the financial services industry, which took responsibility for the coordination of face-to-face debt advice services at that time (CIVIC Consulting 2013:212). In 2019, the MAS was absorbed into a new, broader body in the form of the Money and Pensions Service (MAPS), which describes itself as "an arm's length body, sponsored by the Department for Work and Pensions" (Money and Pensions Service 2022). MAPS has five core functions, which include provision, funding and support of debt advice, money guidance by way of website, call centre and web-chat services, and the promotion of financial wellbeing and consumer protection more generally. Unlike Ireland, there is much more emphasis on evaluation in the UK, including in terms of the public value/social return of debt advice (Citizens Advice 2014; Clifford et al. 2014; Europe Economics and the Money Advice Service 2018).

3.3. Regionalised/municipal model (Germany)

The concept of debt counselling in Germany predates even the UK, with the first services identifiable from the late 1950s, growing throughout the following decades to around 1,450 debt counselling centres across the country by 2019 (Korczak 2019:12). Similar to the UK, Germany is a further example of a somewhat fragmented approach to money advice provision, with services provided by a combination of regions, municipalities, charities, consumer organisations and Non-Governmental Organisations (NGOs), many of which receive public funding from

¹⁵ These services often involve drawing up a voluntarily-agreed 'Debt Management Plan' with the debtor's unsecured creditors, which may involve an oversight fee.

these regions (European Commission 2008a:84; CIVIC Consulting 2013:210; Georgarakos and Graham 2013:189; Eurofound 2020:24; Korczak 2019:12). These centres are spread somewhat unevenly as a result of municipal funding decisions and constraints, and often concentrated in urban areas with larger populations (CIVIC Consulting 2013; 213), hence there can be long waiting times in some areas (Georgarakos and Graham 2013;190; Korczak 2019;12). Notwithstanding, services are clearly widely used with in excess of 570,000 people advised in 2018 according to the Federal Statistical Office of Germany (Eurofound 2020; 27), a reach in terms of the adult population that appears to be considerably higher than other European countries, and almost twice as high as Ireland (Eurofound 2020;28).

Uniquely among the four case study countries, responsibility for debt counselling is explicitly assigned as a municipal function by national government through the country's social security code (Korczak 2019:12), though it is reported that municipalities are only required to establish their own advice agencies if the provision of advice by the charities they fund is not sufficient. (CIVIC Consulting 2013:210). It is thus widely perceived more as a form of social work than in other countries (Korczak 2019:12; Ebli 2003). Again as in the UK, co-ordination hinges on the creation of national networks to bring disparate bodies together in terms of promoting good practitioner practice, information sharing and collaboration between provider organisations (CIVIC Consulting 2013:219; Georgarakos and Graham 2013:190; Korczak 2019:12). In line with the UK, and unlike Ireland and France, there is an emphasis on evaluation of debt advice services in Germany, with several examples and associated positive effects in terms of employment, income and standard of living cited in the literature (CIVIC Consulting 2013:218; Eurofound 2020:17)

A major development in terms of debt counselling occurred in 1999, with the commencement of personal insolvency legislation, discussed in detail in Section 4.2 below. In order to be eligible to apply for consumer insolvency, a debtor must first attempt to reach an 'out of court' consensus with all his/her creditors in which s/he must be supported by a "suitable person or office", the two most common of these being lawyers and regional state sponsored debt counsellors (Kilborn 2004:273). Thus, what is sometimes termed insolvency counselling has since become a further field of debt counselling activity (European Commission 2008a:86). There are suggestions that this development has exacerbated both demand and wait times, and caused confusion and a blurring of the lines between debt counselling (municipal) and insolvency counselling (regional), and associated responsibilities between and within them (Georgarakos and Graham 2013:191-192; Eurofound 2020:24).

3.4. Predominantly voluntary model (France)

In France, a more disjointed financial advice/debt counselling landscape exists, primarily due to the emphasis on a unique, Central Bank led, debt management procedure, discussed in detail in Section 4.1 below. A review of the relevant literature indicates there to be no organised provision of financial advice/debt counselling at national level (European Commission 2008a; Gloukoviezoff 2011; Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013; CIVIC Consulting 2013; Eurofound 2020). Advice on problem debt is available on a somewhat ad hoc basis through three main channels. The first of these is via the local authority/municipal sector in the form of social workers in social service departments (European Commission 2008a:84), although the providers

are not specialist money advisers as in Ireland or the UK, and concerns have been expressed about both training and capacity in this regard (Gloukoviezoff 2011:132; CIVIC Consulting 2013:213). This channel, appears to be the most common route for debt advice (Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013:157)

The second channel consists of the financial service sector itself. A major cooperative bank (Crédit Agricole) for example has set up dedicated 'gateway points' ("points passerelles") whereby people can talk to trained counsellors about their financial difficulties (Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013:157). These volunteer advisers, reported to be administrators or former employees, number 130 at the time of writing, and are located in 80 offices across France, operating independently of sales (Crédit Agricole 2022). There is evidence that this initiative may have led to a marginal reduction in debt collection costs, albeit militated by regional heterogeneity leading to inconsistencies in approach (Gloukoviezoff 2011:133).

The third channel comprises the voluntary or NGO sector, with a number of different organisations involved (Eurofound 2020:21). Many of these appear to be relatively small, locally based groups. The largest charitable body involved in the provision of debt advice is regularly cited as the Crésus Foundation (CIVIC Consulting 2013:211; Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013:157; Gloukoviezoff 2011:132; Eurofound 2020:21), a charitable organisation dedicated to addressing financial, economic and social exclusion since 1992 (Crésus 2022) As part of its network of members and associations, around 400 volunteers from professional backgrounds provide general debt advice in terms of solutions to financial difficulties; Crésus is also involved in financial education projects (Valdani, Vicari and Associati 2021). The debt advice component is financed largely by financial institutions, although the services provided operate entirely independently and confidentially of the funders.

With respect to co-ordination, our understanding is that the French government is developing an authorised label ("PCB" which stands for "Point Conseil Budget" or Budget Advice Spot) for bodies such as NGOs that are considered suitable for helping people address financial problems. We are advised that there are approximately 500 PCBs at the time of writing. However, there appear to be no specific requirements for PCBs, although each must be able to provide advice on budgeting and dealing with debt, for example through the Banque de France debt management process. We are advised that since 2019, NGOs labelled "PCB" receive limited public support (EUR 15,000 per year) from the French government for a period of three years. Crésus itself reports a majority of service users (60–80 percent) being able to improve their financial situation. In terms of evaluation, in common with Ireland, little independent analysis appears to have been undertaken on the impacts of debt advice in France, including in terms of the PCBs, with concerns expressed about service capacity (Gloukoviezoff 2011; Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013) and a reluctance to reveal user data (Eurofound 2020:27).

3.5. Comparative analysis

A number of the studies cited above have also involved a comparative dimension, and have explored the various elements that need to be considered in terms of designing a good practice financial advice/debt counselling infrastructure. These components may be divided into the

following: type of service; guiding principles and processes; structure and funding; and quality and consistency.

Type of service

The start point here has to be identifying in a societal sense who needs advice, what exactly is it that they need, and how would they best like to receive it or in other words, to ensure that the solution fits the problem and not the other way round. While the "who" can be partly ascertained by official societal data on for example poverty and deprivation, ¹⁶ the "what" and "how" need to be garnered by engaging with over-indebted people as to their needs. It is noticeable that in each of the four case study countries, initiatives have overall been largely 'top down' in nature, albeit with some excellent examples of community led initiatives among the charitable/NGO bodies involved.

In the absence of research on over-indebted people's needs, our sense and experience is that people require advice that is accessible to them, to know that it is there for them and to feel that the adviser is on their side, given the power imbalance that exists between atomised consumer debtors and well-resourced creditor institutions (Joyce and Stamp 2014). It is noticeable that in much of the research, there are references to people not being aware of the existence of money advice services until relatively late in the day (Eurofound 2020:26-27). For some, familiar with information technology (IT) and how to use it, remote services, perhaps supported by telephone or web support, will be suitable; for others, unable to afford or to use IT, in person advice will continue to be required by way of a convenient location. There are also those who, though familiar with IT, still need in person support in order to build or rebuild confidence and capacity. This points the way towards a blended model with a local, community presence, as has developed to varying degrees in each of the four case study countries.

Principles and processes

There is much consensus in each of the four countries as to guiding principles that should act as the bedrock for money advice services, and these are helpfully summarised in work undertaken for the European Commission (Valdani, Vicari and Associati 2021). To further summarise, services should be: (i) Client-centred, at an appropriate level to an individual client's needs (ii) Free at the point of use (iii) Independent of funders, creditors or third parties (iv) Confidential, with information being co-owned by the client and service in question (v) Accessible to all who need it regardless of location or status (vi) Credible among the public, creditors, legal system and third parties (vii) Professional, in terms of ethics, standards and practices (viii) Non-judgmental, in terms of clients' past behaviour and subsequent decisions (ix) Advocative, through ensuring the client's voice is heard in accordance with his/her capacity (x) Empowering, to build or rebuild a sense of confidence and control (xi) Rights-based, through informing clients of welfare entitlements, legal/consumer rights, and due process (xii) Reflective, in terms of service impacts, learning, and using experiences garnered to put forward proposals in terms of law reform and social policy.

_

¹⁶ There is also the emerging phenomenon of so-called "middle income" debt, whereby households in receipt of otherwise reasonable incomes find themselves in financial difficulty on account of servicing higher levels of debt, particularly in terms of mortgages/housing loans.

It can be useful for clarity to express these principles into a combination of mission statement, aims, objectives and/or service user charter (MABS in Ireland for example has each of these). Such statements and documents make it absolutely clear as to why the service exists in the first place, what it stands for, who it is aimed at, either exclusively or primarily, and how it works with clients. Apropos the financial advice/debt counselling process based on these principles, again there is much consensus in the literature in this regard. Drawing particularly on pioneering work carried out by Groth (1994) in Germany and the Child Poverty Action Group (1993)¹⁷ in the UK, it is possible to distil the by now tried and trusted financial advice/debt counselling process into a flowchart as has been helpfully done by the Irish MABS Helpline (Figure 1).

It should be noted that not every case follows this process in a linear manner. Sometimes a client may just not be ready to move through the stages or may suffer a setback or re-lapse during the process, perhaps due to an adverse change of circumstances. The Chart also demonstrates the range of skills (such as interviewing, counselling and advocacy), knowledge (for example in terms of welfare, consumer and legal rights) and abilities (to manage caseloads, work at the client's pace and keep appropriate records) required in the provision of client-centred money advice. The aim of the process is to enable a client to devise and implement an affordable, sustainable money and debt management plan, which resolves outstanding debts, anticipates foreseeable future demands, and enables him/her to live with dignity.

mabs (7) The 6 Step Money Advice Process 1. Research the situation 2. Assess the situation 3. Decide on a plan Here we support the client to Here we support the client to tell We discuss all options available to their story. GDPR and the process maximise their income, work out the client based on the information is explained. their priorities, and check they have gathered. We support enforceability. and guide the client to draw up a Information about income, financial statement, and agree on spending, debts and assets is We help the client to develop their offers for the creditors. gathered. budget. 6. Review and close 5. Monitor progress 4. Implement plan Arrangements now in place, we At this stage, we support the client Here we support the client to provide life skills and tools to in replying to creditors. We also develop a strategy to implement sustain the arrangement and guide assist in dealing with any appeals the budget and tackle debt plan. the client to financial or access other solutions. We support the client in putting independence. forward their offers of repayment. mabs.ie Helpline 0818 07 2000 Funded and supported by the Cit

Figure 1. The Money Advice Process

Source: MABS Helpline (Ireland)

¹⁷ The most recent edition of the Child Poverty Action Group's Debt Advice Handbook, its 14th, was published this year, 2022.

Structure and funding

As we have seen, there are four different types of structure and associated funding arrangements within our case study countries. The easiest to follow perhaps is the Irish (MABS) entirely public funded model, which has one funding body in the form of a central government department, a regional structure, and three national support organisations, one of which, the Citizens Information Board, has overall responsibility. The drawbacks of this model are its total dependence on one funding source, considerable regional autonomy with the potential for inconsistencies in approach and provision, and its lack of a statutory basis other than in terms of its personal insolvency function. In comparison to the UK and Germany particularly, there is a notable lack of associated impact data, with statistics relating mainly to throughputs.

The UK umbrella type model has the advantage of a broader pool of funding sources, including creditors, more opportunity for local and sectoral initiatives, a strong history of associated research and evaluation, and a licensing dimension to enhance credibility. Disadvantages are its lack of a statutory base, the more precarious nature of some of its funding sources (some Citizens Advice Bureaux have closed in recent years for example), and its convoluted network of disparate groups and bodies, albeit with a considerable degree of partnership and coordination. The German model also has the advantage of longevity, coupled with legislative bases for services, both in terms of financial advice/debt counselling generally and personal insolvency advice specifically. There is national coverage as a result of regional co-ordination of discrete services, and again as in the UK, a body of research, analysis and data exists in terms of evidence to influence policy (IFF 2020). The drawbacks with the German approach are similar to the UK's in some respects, namely issues around funding sources, cohesion and patchy provision.

The French model is arguably the weakest of the four in terms of debt counselling, given its reliance on charitable sources, on volunteers, and on professionals with other primary responsibilities. That said, moves towards co-ordination by way of PCB's are encouraging, and the French debt management architecture means that statutory solutions are more accessible than voluntary ones, in stark contrast to the situation in Ireland for example as we will see. Taken together, perhaps the ideal model would combine elements of each, namely: the single branded, centrally co-ordinated, national "blended" network (Ireland); the broader funding base, emphasis on practitioner accreditation/association, and capacity to continually reflect (UK); the legislative basis, stronger linkage to personal insolvency, and focus on evaluation (Germany); and the back up of a statutory body to impose settlements should voluntary negotiations through money advice services fail (France).

Quality and standards

To these should be added the need to develop promotional networks and initiatives to encourage earlier debtor access, the longer-term aim of moving in time into a more preventive and less curative role, and the usefulness of having one standardised accreditation process for all practitioners. In respect of the latter, there are several examples of good practice, ranging from the Certificate in Money Advice Practice (UK), Advanced Diploma in Money Advice Practice

-

¹⁸ UK Parliament (2017).

(Ireland), and a special certificate by way of a training programme offered under the BAG-SB, the German association of money advice practitioners.

As to the background of practitioners, these tend to come from a broad range of backgrounds such as people from the community and voluntary sector, and those with experience in the legal, creditor or finance fields. Given the range of skills, knowledge and abilities required by those engaged in holistic financial advice/debt counselling (Kirwan 2019), three operational approaches are identifiable. In the UK, the idea of a tiered/support unit to take on more difficult cases has been pioneered; in Ireland, technical and casework support via a dedicated support company, including access to legal advice, continues to be provided; and in Germany, there are references to interdisciplinary teams, reflecting the differing dimensions to personal debt scenarios (Valdani, Vicari and Associati 2021:12).

4. Debt management systems (personal insolvency)

In this section, debt management/personal insolvency systems in France, Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom are examined in order to identify similarities, disparities and as with money advice, common themes and lessons for other countries. In particular, we focus on the relationships between financial advice/debt counselling services and the respective systems in each country and how these two dimensions can best work in tandem. A considerable body of academic work has emerged in recent decades, as theorists have sought to examine not just the components of particular insolvency regimes but crucially *why* these have developed in the ways that they have. In this section, we rely primarily on analysis undertaken by three leaders in this particular field, namely Kilborn (2003; 2004; 2005; 2015), Ramsay (2012; 2017), and Spooner (2012; 2014; 2018).

4.1. Commission system (France)

The French debt management system has been commended as a model of best practice in Europe (European Commission 2008a:95), although various critiques highlight certain deficiencies with regard to it (Kilborn 2004; Ramsay 2012), including in terms of the lack of a money advice support dimension (Gloukoviezoff 2012; Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013). At the heart of the system is the French Central Bank or Banque de France (BDF), an unusual role for a Central Bank in this respect, perhaps best explained in this instance by a motivation by the State to manage narratives about debtors and over-indebtedness and to regulate the credit environment (Ramsay 2017.)

The debt management – sometimes referred to as debt settlement – scheme involved dates back to legislation in 1989 in the form of the "Neiertz Act". This legislation also instituted a credit reporting system and led to the establishment the following year of regional 'household over-indebtedness commissions' under the auspices of the BDF, often with several offices in the same region (Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013:158). These commissions, who are legally assigned with considerable discretion, are extra-judicial with a membership drawn from public administration, financial institutions and consumer groups, together with consultants on legal and social work

related issues. A BDF representative acts as secretary, effectively undertaking the information, negotiation and advisory parts of the process (Kilborn 2004:637-638; Ramsay 2012:213).

There are in essence three levels of relief for debtors making an initial application, free of charge, to their local commission. The first category relates to "ordinary" measures such as an extended repayment period, or the reduction or elimination of interest. The second involves "extraordinary" measures, such as deferral, moratoria, or the full or partial remission of debt, while the third in essence acts as a form of bankruptcy in the form of a personal recovery procedure, reserved for those whose financial situations are "irremediably compromised" with no hope of repaying any significant portion of their debts (Kilborn 2004; Ramsay 2010; Gloukoviezoff and Graham 2013). In such cases, debts can be cancelled and assets liquidated while for those considered suitable for a repayment plan, the maximum period is currently seven years, unless it involves retention of the family home when no maximum applies (Eurofound 2020:33).

Our understanding is that while the courts formerly had a role in approving certain applications (where creditor agreement could not be achieved for example and in respect of personal recovery applications), this situation has now changed. As a result of the Justice 21 law, designed to modernise French legislation for the 21st century, both the need for a court to approve a personal recovery procedure and debt resolution measures recommended by local overindebtedness commissions have now been removed.

The idea of a "one-stop shop" with a statutory basis for dealing with over-indebtedness clearly has its merits. The number and frequency of reforms to bring it to where it is today are striking, suggesting that albeit incrementally, and arguably insufficiently in some instances, legislators have responded to practical issues as they have emerged over time, such as creditor intransigence, unrealistic repayment lengths, inability to pay, length of time on an associated official register, and minimum income retention or *reste-á-vivre*. The periodic publication of data on applicants is also useful in terms of profiling personal over-indebtedness.

The system has, however, had its critics over time. These criticisms mainly relate to the absence of money advice expertise on the commissions, and to a failure to build such support into the process. This deficiency has led to suggestions that repayment plans may sometimes be too ambitious and unrealistic, hence the number of re-applications (Gloukoviezoff 2011). There is also an apparent lack of data on impacts and successfully completed plans, while cost/benefit concerns have also been expressed by the French audit office (Cour des Comptes 2010). Finally, the deficiencies in money advice infrastructure discussed earlier suggest that voluntary alternatives are not likely to be as readily available in France as in other case study countries for example.

4.2. Tiered system (Germany)

There are two main differences between the German and French debt settlement systems. The first is that unlike in France, in Germany debt counselling agencies play an integral role; the second is that the focus is on the process rather than the body overseeing it. With reference to the latter, the German model contains four dimensions, namely a mandatory (non-judicial) out-

of-court settlement attempt, followed by (if it fails) a (judicial) in-court settlement attempt, a simplified bankruptcy procedure with asset liquidation, and a discharge or "well-behaviour" period, which was reduced from six-years (Heuer 2020:46) to three years in October 2020 by way of an amendment to the relevant insolvency legislation.¹⁹ The overseeing and handling of repayments made by debtors is handled by an administrator or trustee appointed by the court and there are strict employment and job search requirements (European Commission 2008a:90). This model is underpinned by one piece of legislation that provides for non-judicial debt settlement, judicial debt settlement, and personal bankruptcy (European Commission 2008a:88). It is estimated that over time, 9.5 adults per 10,000 of the German population commence consumer insolvency proceedings (Eurofound 2020:41).

The German legislation was enacted in 1999 and amended in 2001 to increase access through *inter alia* possible cost deferral for those unable to afford court fees (Georgarakos and Graham 2013:193). The Germany personal debt management/settlement procedure has several features generally considered to be positive, at least in principle if not in practice. The first is its intention to keep as many cases as possible out of the courts, although the evidence suggests that a combination of creditor intransigence and inadequate debtor resources can render the first stage largely redundant in the vast majority of cases (Georgarakos and Graham 2013:192). The second is the legal requirement for debtors at the initial "non-judicial" stage of the process to seek advice in preparing their proposed repayment plan from a "suitable person or agency", namely a state-sponsored debt counsellor (Kilborn 2004:295). Again, however, the potential here appears unfulfilled, mainly due to lack of capacity to respond to demands expediently as a result of inadequate funding by the municipalities responsible (Kilborn 2004:274; Heuer 2020:54).

The third dimension is the social focus of the system, which involves inculcating financial responsibility by way of a reflective, re-socialisation period designed to re-integrate debtors into economic life, as opposed to a debt collection emphasis designed to ensure dividends to creditors (Kilborn 2004:296). This focus is demonstrated by the finding that 80 percent to 90 percent of consumer bankruptcy cases in Germany produce no payments whatsoever to creditors (Heuer 2020:46), primarily as a result of protected income/wage exemption increases (Kilborn 2004:295). However, the German system has failed to put in place an efficient debt relief measure for so-called "no income no asset" (NINA) debtors, who face hurdles in the form of a multi-step procedure, and in respect of whom the system returns little or no payment to creditors despite high administrative efforts and incurred costs (Heuer 2020).

Other notable aspects of the German model include the potential for wage garnishment, excluded debts (for example in the form of fines), and the forfeit of a portion of any inheritance (Eurofound 2020:38-40). Also worthy of note is amending legislation in 2014 that allows for early discharge after three years upon payment of 35 percent of the debt involved. However, the evidence suggests that only a tiny percentage of cases have resulted in such a discharge (Heuer 2020:59; Eurofound 2020:51). Overall, while there is much to admire in the German system, a sense prevails that the normative tension between responsibility to repay ones debts and the

^{19 (}S.287 (2) Insolvenzordung "InsO").

granting of relief in cases where people just cannot pay them as a result of forces beyond their control, has not been satisfactorily resolved.

4.3. Hybrid system (United Kingdom)

In comparison to both Germany and France where systems are more joined up and publicly centred, in England and Wales, a more fragmented mixed economy involving both public and private providers has developed in both the personal insolvency and debt advice domains (Ramsay 2012). This fragmentation is further evident in differing debt management/personal insolvency options being provided for different amounts and types of debt. Starting with lower amounts of debt, more positively, and in contrast to Germany for example, there is a specific procedure aimed at 'no income, no asset' (NINA) debtors with relatively low levels of debt in the form of a Debt Relief Order (DRO) procedure, provided for by way of the Tribunals, Courts and Enforcement Act 2007, which came into force in April 2009 (Conway 2021). Unlike in France but similar to Germany, the debt counselling sector has an involvement, in this instance acting essentially in an administrative capacity in processing applications made to it. Only certain agencies, mainly but not exclusively publicly supported ones, are statutorily authorised to act in this role as 'approved intermediaries' (Insolvency Service UK 2022a).

A court official, in the form on an 'Official Receiver', is responsible for making the actual order itself, again by way of an administrative as opposed to court-based process (Conway 2021:8). Access is limited to those fulfilling strict eligibility criteria in terms of (low) income, (limited) assets, (modest) debt amounts and (responsible) behaviour, and certain debts such as court fines and family maintenance are exempt. Related thresholds were increased in 2021 in an attempt to increase access, though a set-up fee continues to apply (Conway 2021:15-16). The most recent data indicate an increase in DROs following these changes, with take-up averaging at about 3.8 adults per 10,000 adults in England and Wales (Insolvency Service UK 2022b), a rate considerably higher than its Irish equivalent (Stamp and Joyce 2022:16). Certain behavioural 'good faith' requirements are also placed on successful applicants during a 'supervision' period of twelve months, after which related debts are discharged (Insolvency Service UK 2022a).

For those with surplus income and more assets, an entirely separate out of court (non-judicial) procedure is provided for by the Insolvency Act 1986, consisting of what are referred to as Individual Voluntary Arrangements (IVA). An IVA is a consensual, formal and legally binding agreement to repay debts over a specified period of time, most commonly five to six years, at a reasonably affordable rate either by periodic payment(s), lump sum(s), or a combination of both (Citizens Advice 2022b). It is often referred to as an earned fresh start mechanism (Walters 2009:27). The arrangement must be drawn up and managed by a registered insolvency practitioner (generally a private accountant or lawyer but some publicly supported debt advice services such as Stepchange have in-house practitioners), and be approved by a court. Fees are charged by the practitioner based on the amount to be paid back through the IVA and a minimum debt threshold applies (Citizens Advice 2022b).

-

The Irish system is unusual in that it contains an option to resolve both family home mortgage and non-mortgage debt within the same process (by way of a 'Personal Insolvency Arrangement', see 4.4. below). Secured debts such as mortgages are generally excluded from (non-judicial) debt settlement systems elsewhere (Law Reform Commission 2010:5).

Promoted as an alternative to bankruptcy, IVAs have potential benefits for all stakeholders. Consumers for example can avoid the stigma and consequence of becoming 'bankrupt', and there are suggestions that successful IVAs can also promote financial responsibility and financial inclusion (Walters 2009:32). Creditors can receive higher dividends than would otherwise be returned through bankruptcy. Practitioners increase profits by way of fees, and the State incurs fewer costs and administrative burdens that would otherwise be associated with bankruptcy proceedings. Taken together, IVAs may be viewed as 'a responsible reaction to the challenges of the open credit economy' (Kilborn 2003:890). Criticisms of IVAs relate mainly to their market driven nature (Walters 2009:8), failure rate (Spooner and Ramsay 2014:3) as a result of sometimes related overly ambitious payment plans and associated fees (Eurofound 2020:52), unsuitability for structural or behavioural debtors (Moser 2019), and the emergence of mass production providers concerned more with fees than affordability (Ramsay 2012:215; Walters 2009:25). The number of IVAs has remained stable over the past few years, averaging out at around four times the number of DROs (Insolvency Service UK 2022b).

To complete the picture of the UK insolvency architecture, two other options are available. The first of these is bankruptcy, a process provided for by statute, amended substantially by the Enterprise Act 2002, and administered by a statutory body in the form of the 'Official Receiver'. The amending legislation reduced the discharge period from three years to one year, and further relaxed many of the extensive restrictions, disqualifications and prohibitions that had been previously imposed on bankrupts (Walters 2009:12). The numbers of bankruptcies increased immediately following these changes, a period when bankruptcy numbers considerably exceeded IVAs, but in more recent years this trend has reversed to the point where at Quarter 1 2022, individual bankruptcies numbered fewer than 7 percent of IVAs and around a quarter of DROs (Insolvency Service UK 2022b).

The second is an administration order procedure, which is now rarely used. This procedure is administered by county courts - the lowest court in the UK civil court system – for debts which must number two or more and involve no more than GBP 5,000 in total. There must also be an unpaid court judgement in respect of at least one of the debts (Citizens Advice 2022c). The court assesses affordability, and where an order is made, the debtor in question is required to pay a monthly payment for up to three years, this payment being distributed by the court on a pro rata basis to the creditors involved. No fee is payable by the debtor up front, but the court retains 10 percent of the relevant payment to cover administration costs. Orders can be varied where circumstances change. Discharge takes place when debts are fully cleared or at the end of the time limit, when any remaining balance is discharged. Only 84 applications and 74 orders were made during 2021, a continuing trend suggesting that this option is becoming largely redundant (Ministry of Justice UK 2022).

4.4. Balanced interests system (Ireland)

Prior to 2012, there was no personal insolvency or debt management system in Ireland, with the exception of a bankruptcy procedure, largely inaccessible to individuals in large part as a result of a twelve-year discharge period, indicative of a conservative, moral approach to over-indebtedness (Stamp 2016). This situation changed in 2012 with the enactment of the Personal Insolvency Act

2012, driven in larger part by reform commitments on the part of the then government as part of Ireland's economic adjustment or "bailout" programme (European Commission 2011:52). This Act also amended the somewhat outdated bankruptcy provisions and reduced the discharge period, which now stands as a result of further amendment, at one year. ²¹ Unusually, the preamble to the legislation specifically sets out its objectives as follows:

- (a) The need to ameliorate the difficulties experienced by debtors in discharging their indebtedness due to insolvency and thereby lessen the adverse consequences for economic activity in the state,
- (b) The need to enable creditors to recover debts due to them by insolvent debtors to the extent that the means of those debtors reasonably permits, in an orderly and rational manner, and
- (c) The need to enable insolvent debtors to resolve their indebtedness (including by determining that debts stand discharged in certain circumstances) in an orderly and rational manner without recourse to bankruptcy, and to thereby facilitate the active participation of such persons in economic activity in the state.²²

The legislation, heavily influenced by developments in the UK (Law Reform Commission 2010) and by political influences (Spooner 2012), created three new statutory debt management options (Insolvency Service of Ireland 2022a). These consist firstly of a Debt Relief Notice (DRN) – modelled on the UK's DRO procedure - for low income, low asset debtors who fulfil strict eligibility, behavioural and supervision requirements. Appropriately trained and authorised MABS advisers, act as Approved Intermediaries (AIs) to administer the process, and realistic minimum income retention is allowed based on a consensual, budget standard methodology (Collins et al. 2012). Early discharge is available upon payment of at least 50 percent of the outstanding balance. In other respects, however, the DRN is less progressive than its UK counterpart and indeed the model previously recommended by the Law Reform Commission (2010), particularly in terms of the lengthier supervision period involved (three years as opposed to one), which has resulted in relatively low numbers of applications and approvals (Insolvency Service of Ireland 2022b:11), and calls for reform (Stamp and Joyce 2022).

The second mechanism, referred to as a Debt Settlement Arrangement (DSA), is modelled on IVA's in the UK and involves a consensual approach to discharging higher amounts of unsecured debt (Spooner 2018). The DSA is based, as in France and Germany, on income retention, earned fresh start over a period of time (up to 5 years but often accelerated as a result of a "lump sum" arrangement), and the involvement of an intermediary, in this instance a Personal Insolvency Practitioner (PIP), generally a specifically authorised accountant. As with DRNs, there have been considerably fewer numbers of DSAs than expected, primarily on

²¹ Bankruptcy (Amendment) Act 2015, section 10. Despite discharge after one year, the former bankrupt may be required to make payments out of surplus income over and above reasonable living expenses for up to three years following adjudication.

²² Personal Insolvency Act 2012, preamble, p.11.

²³ Personal Insolvency Act 2012, s.37.

account of poorly resourced debtors who cannot afford to make proposals that would both return a suitable dividend for creditors and pay the associated intermediary's fee (Spooner 2018). As a result, paradoxically, many can find themselves too poor to become insolvent in the absence of appeal and zero payment plan mechanisms (Waterford MABS 2016).

The third, and arguably most innovative, new option consists of a Personal Insolvency Arrangement (PIA), similar to a DSA in terms of process, but designed to settle secured as well as unsecured debts. This mechanism was included primarily in response to a massive, family home mortgage arrears problem that manifested itself in the fallout from the Global Financial Crisis and peaked in 2013 (Spooner 2018). As with the DRN, initial conservatism in the drafting of the legislation led to a slow start in terms of applications, resulting in subsequent amendments in an attempt to improve access. Arguably the most notable of these is a mechanism that empowers the courts to review and, in certain circumstances overturn, creditors' rejection of a PIA proposal put forward via a PIP (Spooner 2018:804).

Despite such changes, PIA approvals, although by some distance the largest of the three categories, continue to be low relative to expectations (Insolvency Service of Ireland 2022b), due to largely to a combination of inadequate borrower resources and creditor intransigence (Roche 2022). A further notable development is the promotion of PIA through a state-funded voucher scheme, administered through MABS as part of the Abhaile²⁴ initiative, whereby *inter alia* insolvent debtors in serious mortgage arrears²⁵ can receive free legal and financial advice (Citizens Information 2022). It appears that over 60 percent of PIAs begin with an Abhaile financial advice consultation with a PIP (Government of Ireland 2021:26²⁶). In common with DRN, DSA and PIA, numbers of bankruptcy adjudications are also low, likely in part due to the legislative requirement to seek either a DSA or PIA prior to a bankruptcy application.²⁷

4.5. Comparative analysis

As with the financial advice/debt counselling literature, a number of the studies cited above have also involved a comparative dimension, and have examined the various elements that need to be considered in terms of designing a good practice debt management/personal insolvency infrastructure. These components may be divided into the following: money advice involvement; dignity to live; earned discharge; and an 'imposing' body.

Money advice involvement

Common among all approaches is the desire to keep personal insolvency out of the civil courts if at all possible by exploring a non-judicial solution in the first instance. This objective makes perfect sense from the perspective of all parties or stakeholders involved, but in order for it to be fulfilled, money advice providers need to be fully integrated into the related architecture at all stages and this is not the case in any of the four countries reviewed at present, although good practices are identifiable.

²⁴ See footnote 13 above.

²⁵ We understand this to consist of at least three months' accumulated arrears in practice.

²⁶ This calculation is based on the total number of vouchers (2,851) divided by the total number of approved PIAs (4,464) over the relevant period 2016 to 2020.

²⁷ Personal Insolvency Act 2012, section 145(b)(4).

The German legislative requirement to first seek money advice to explore options is certainly a model of good practice, but this sector clearly needs to be better resourced if it is to discharge this function effectively and efficiently. It is also worth reiterating that many people on balance will prefer a voluntary solution as opposed to a statutory one, as participation in a statutory debt management/relief programme is invariably recorded on a public register (World Bank 2014:46). Once a statutory route is chosen on an informed basis, money advice support in terms of budgeting, planning and money management appears largely to cease in each of the four models, with matters being handed over to a third party such as an over-indebtedness commission (France), insolvency practitioner (Ireland and the UK) or court appointed administrator or trustee (Germany). Where money advice services do continue to have an input, it is largely confined to low income, low asset cases (UK and Ireland) and to an administrative as opposed to an advocative role, a deficiency highlighted in France and Ireland for example as in need of redress (Gloukoviezoff 2011; Boyle 2019).

Dignity to live

The vast majority of statutory debt management mechanisms reviewed involve considerable periods of time, up to six years in some cases, and it is in this context, aside from any social or moral considerations, that dignity to live becomes a key factor. There are many ways of assessing this, and these can range from stricter or less generous calculations based on subsistence to those which provide for a more socially constructed baseline recognising people's broader needs (European Commission 2008a). Plans that are unrealistic in this context are likely to run into difficulty as already noted (Kilborn 2005; Ramsay 2012; World Bank 2014)

A good practice model here is the Irish one, both in terms of 'development and final product' according to a leading theorist (Kilborn 2015:343). Drawing on extensive work carried out on consensual budget standards, the body responsible for implementing and monitoring the provisions of the personal insolvency legislation (the Insolvency Service of Ireland) periodically updates and publishes a set of guidelines on Reasonable Living Expenses (RLE). The legislation provides that 'regard should be had' to RLEs when proposing a DRN, DSA, PIA or Bankruptcy', thus they are not strictly mandatory. The guidelines contain various categories and reasonable expenditure amounts that constitute a socially acceptable, minimum standard of living for households of varying types and compositions (Insolvency Service of Ireland 2022c). This is not to say that the guidelines are perfect in every respect; it is argued for example that they do not fully reflect rural life and associated costs, and do not respond quickly enough to sudden increases in inflation (Stamp and Joyce 2022).

Earned discharge

The main problem here is the sheer length of payment plans, which as we have seen can be as long as seven years in France, and six in the UK and Ireland although, as alluded to earlier, many are accelerated. In many other European countries, shorter periods have become more the norm with examples of three years in several, mainly Northern European countries such as Germany, the Netherlands, Finland, and Denmark. This is also the period length provided for in terms of Administration Orders in the UK discussed earlier, and chimes with an expert view that the shorter the repayment period involved the better the chance of it succeeding (World Bank 2014:86).

The issue of earned discharge also arises in a low income/asset setting, where it is common to find a range of behavioural or good faith requirements that must be complied with in order to avail of discharge of debt at the end of the prescribed period (Heuer 2020; Spooner 2018; Conway 2021). The intention here appears to prevent people 'gaming the system' through incurring debt wilfully and then expediently escaping from it as a result of criteria that are too lenient. In practice, the opposite has transpired to be the case, with complex, lengthy and onerous conditions combining to restrict access, compounded in the Irish DRN case at least by the inclusion of what resembles a debt collection element (Spooner 2018). The balance between 'earn' and 'discharge' thus seems somewhat out of kilter here.

An argument has been made for "a single portal" for all debtor insolvency petitions, through which those (the likely majority) with no or low income/assets would be steered towards debt relief, possibly with an income payment proviso should there be surplus income or an improvement in circumstances during the moratorium period. The minority with high debt values, high incomes, and assets likely to produce significant returns to creditors if realised, would be directed towards bankruptcy (Spooner and Ramsay 2014). It is further contended that such direction should also encompass debt settlement measures and is best carried out by a suitably qualified public official (Walton 2022).

An imposing body

Here the good practice evidence points very much towards France, where the Banque de France through its over-indebtedness commissions, essentially enforces settlements by what theorists refer to as "cram down" on recalcitrant creditors, a term used in United States bankruptcy law (Kilborn 2004:276). In Germany and the UK, this role is fulfilled by the courts, but only as part of a judicial process while in Ireland, it is solely provided in the context of PIAs and therefore only where repossession of the family home is at risk. Once again, however, no system is perfect and in the case of France, lack of money advice expertise on the commissions, over-lengthy payment plans and insufficient *reste-á-vivre* provisions have been highlighted as weaknesses as referenced above.

Nonetheless, there is much to commend in a system that has an official arbiter, and which further uses its function both to promote responsible lending and to produce statistics which provide policymakers with important data upon which to base policy. Important context here is the already referenced power and resource imbalance in the personal finance domain between creditor and debtor that overwhelmingly favours the former. This disparity can often lead to stasis if ultimate decision-making power is (albeit indirectly) assigned to the more powerful party by way of a consensual/agreement type model as in the UK or Ireland.

To summarise, each of the four case study countries embodies good practice elements in certain respects. None has understandably got everything right despite varying degrees of amendment over time, and there are components of other (for example Scandinavian) systems that might usefully be incorporated. Further, there are common deficiencies. None of the countries studied provides for money advice intervention throughout, although Germany does so at the outset. In addition, certain types of debt, such as sums owed to public authorities, are commonly excluded

or at least excludable, which while understandable in terms of trying to protect the public purse, means that a debtor with such liability may not be totally debt free at the end of a debt settlement process.

Finally, while much insightful academic work has been carried out in terms of analysis and critique, not one of the countries concerned appears to build in evaluation to its debt management infrastructure. Even where it does, as is the case in Ireland for example where a review requirement is incorporated within the legislation itself, ²⁸ a considerable period of time can elapse between enactment and evaluation, particularly when government priorities might lie elsewhere. Thus, a legislative review of the relevant part of the Irish legislation is several years overdue at the time of writing. Last, but by no means least, the focus of each of the personal insolvency options reviewed remains on debt discharge. While this dimension is hugely important, for people to fully get on with their lives there is also a need to re-integrate such debtors into society and ensure they are financially included at the completion of the discharge period. The evidence here is somewhat patchy and suggests that whether this happens or not is largely viewed as up to the market and not to the legislature (Gloukoviezoff 2011).

5. Impacts

Identifying the impacts of money advice services and debt management systems, in particular on debtor users, is a difficult task as evaluation is rarely if ever incorporated into service or system development. Hence where it does occur, it tends to consist of once-off pieces of work by academics and social researchers, often focusing on relatively new clients (Kempson 1995), a notable exception being a longitudinal review of money advice services in the UK (Atfield et al. 2016). Most of the evidence identifiable relates to the impact of money advice services as opposed to debt management systems, although evidence from Ireland suggests that the effects in each instance may not be that dissimilar (Stamp 2011; Boyle 2019).

5.1. Individual/household level

A large body of academic work, dating back over thirty years, has emerged, particularly from the UK, in terms of the impacts of money advice interventions on service users. Taken together, this body of work gives a series of insights into the benefits and limitations of such engagements. Turning first to benefits, where service users have disposable income that just needs better redistributing among creditors, money advice works really well in doing just this, both by way of direct negotiation and self-help support (Mannion 1992).

Money advice also works well in terms of addressing immediate problems or crises through preventing adverse developments such as eviction, energy disconnection and imprisonment (Williams 2004). Further, it enables debtors to explore and in some cases challenge liability for various loans, prioritise those debts with the harshest sanctions such as housing and utilities, and access debt relief/personal insolvency measures of which they may otherwise be unaware (Kirwan 2019). Improvements in financial circumstances (both perceived and actual),

²⁸ Personal Insolvency Act 2012, section 141.

understanding of personal finances, levels of anxiety, general health, relationships and housing stability are also identifiable (Pleasance et al. 2007).

More recent work has involved a longitudinal element, which provides insights into how money advice works for people over the medium to longer term. In an ongoing study of low-income clients of not-for profit services, Atfield et al. (2016) categorised users into three types. The first category comprised a group who were now debt free as a result of personal insolvency, sale of possessions or receipt of a lump sum, and reported increased confidence both in general and in terms of ability to deal with creditors. Benefits also included having had someone empathetic to talk to and 'buying time' to enable improvements to happen.

A second cohort, though not 'debt free', were now able to at least manage their debts by way of voluntarily negotiated payment plans albeit over considerable periods of time; in these cases, money advice had helped them cope with debt and contain if not resolve it. For the third and final cohort, described as living in intractable debt largely on account of long-term dependence on fixed welfare-based incomes, the value of money advice intervention lay more in having someone to talk with for support and in common with the other two groups, 'reducing the wider impact debt has on their physical and mental health, family and other circumstances' (Atfield et al. 2016:10-11).

Research in Ireland, based on interviewing money advice service clients between six and twelve months after initial presentation, has also identified longer-term impacts of money advice intervention. Similar to the UK findings, these commonly relate to ancillary benefits such as better communication with creditors, more accessible payment facilities, re-assessment of spending, increased understanding of money, alleviation of pressure, and improvements in health, wellbeing and relationships (Stamp 2011). In addition to these positive outcomes, researchers in Australia have further identified specific benefits in relation to older people, comprising improved financial literacy, avoidance of financial hardship, maintaining financial wellbeing, quality of life and positive ageing (West and Ramcharan 2019).

In terms of limitations, there is evidence that for those dependent on lower fixed incomes, money advice tends to fulfil more of a management or containment – as opposed to resolution role, as people just do not have the resources to pay their creditors (Hinton and Berthoud 1988; Mannion 1992; Orton 2010; Atfield et al. 2016). As a consequence, early relief by way of a 'honeymoon period' can fade for those in such circumstances after a number of months (Jones, Wainwright and Doling 1993). These findings are corroborated by Williams (2004), who concludes that there is little evidence that counselling, whether in a money advice or health context, improves people's ability to deal with chronic, underlying problems such as low income. This latter view arguably sets the bar too high for money advice however, given that poverty is generally considered more of a structural and spatial than individual issue (Townsend, 1979).

The evidence in terms of the impact of debt management/personal insolvency mechanisms at the individual or household level appears to be much scarcer. Nonetheless, impacts identifiable in small-scale, qualitative studies largely mirror those for money advice intervention in terms of improved health, general wellbeing and peace of mind, and reduction in financial distress, which

enable participants to regain control over day-to-day finances and make, albeit limited, lifestyle improvements. However, where ongoing low income is involved, debt relief does not of itself lead to increased financial wellbeing, ability to meet future financial goals, or resilience to cope with future unexpected life events. (Boyle 2019). Contributory factors here include failure to incorporate a money management/budget-planning element into the debt management process and lack of policy emphasis on ensuring financial inclusion at the end of it.

Similar findings are identifiable in a longitudinal study carried out in Germany as to the impact of the insolvency process on social inclusion, health and life satisfaction more generally (Lechner 2011). Bankruptcy users engaged in the six-year "good behaviour" period were surveyed in year one (2007) and year three (2009), resulting in the development of an insolvent debtor typology by combining the number of stated reasons for insolvency with their varying types. Three debtor types are identifiable. The first consists of those (Type 1) with the fewest stated causes relating solely to everyday risks such as unemployment, separation/divorce and failed self-employment. This group had the best start point in terms of inclusion, fulfilled needs and labour market integration, and was found to be practically "re-integrated" after 2-3 years of the good behaviour period (Lechner 2011:76). The second category (Type 2), were less integrated to begin with, had more unfulfilled wishes, and reported a larger number of reasons relating to a combination of factors such as everyday risk, family problems and naïve financial behaviour. This group were found to have an increased risk of falling back into debt and a social inclusion deficit that could not be managed by an insolvency process alone; more intensive support would thus be needed to achieve social reintegration by the end of the six-year period (Lechner 2011:76-77).

The third and final category (Type 3) were the most marginalised group to begin with, and reported multiple reasons for insolvency comprising losing track, loss of control, financial naivete, lack of resources and day to day chaos. The debtors concerned reported falling life satisfaction values during the process, were in essence "stuck" at the same social inclusion level as at its outset, and were the most likely to incur new debt. After an initial honeymoon period, satisfaction levels had stagnated or deteriorated, and full inclusion looked increasingly unachievable (Lechner 2011:77-78). This is a group who clearly required expedited debt relief and ongoing support.

Levels of mental health and trust in debt/money advisers are further factors associated with the success or otherwise of formal debt resolution mechanisms. A recent UK study, which focused on adherence to debt advice in relation to subsequent completion of IVA (debt settlement) applications, found that those with poorer mental health levels when initially seeking advice were less likely to make an IVA application (Andelic and Feeney 2022). Moreover, while trust in the adviser was high among both adherents and non-adherents, those displaying more trust in the adviser were less likely to recall specific IVA-related information from the initial appointment, suggesting that mistrust in the source of information 'may lead to more careful processing' (Andelic and Feeney 2022:4).

5.2. Societal level

Although the broader benefits of money advice and debt management have never arguably been fully captured, there are some positive indicators. Work on the economic impact of debt advice

services alone, carried out in the UK for the (then) Money Advice Service (Europe Economics and the Money Advice Service 2018), indicates a total, social, monetary gain of between GBP 301-568 million, equivalent to around EUR 354–668 million at the time of writing. This figure comprises estimated benefits in terms of improved mental and physical wellbeing, productivity, debt recovery and prevention of problem debt re-occurrence. These estimates do not take into account potential benefits in terms of family relationships, self-employment, homelessness, crime and credit consumption, hence they are likely to underestimate the total economic impact that debt advice has. Another UK study estimates that the cost of advice provision is only a small percentage of that involved in debt-related social costs and lost economic output (Pleasance et al. 2007). Evidence from the Netherlands, again based on a cost-benefit calculation, suggests that each Euro spent on debt counselling activities returned in the region of EUR 2 in social benefits Hochguertel 2013:366). It is also argued that many social outcomes of debt advice interventions are not readily quantifiable on a monetary basis (McCaul and Stamp 2020).

As regards debt management systems, the evidence from Germany suggests that personal insolvency can have direct benefits with regard to debtor wellbeing and ability to live, and indirect ones in terms of 'inculcating some sense of financial responsibility', enabling people to become 're-socialised' and to 're-enter the open credit economy' (Kilborn 2004:296). A broader analysis for the World Bank further concludes that such regimes can reduce both lost productivity and costs to families and communities, create incentives for responsible lending, and help to attain broader goals for economic development (World Bank 2014). To these should be added savings in terms of further debt recovery costs that would otherwise be incurred by creditors 'throwing good money after bad', and reduced resource demands on legal systems that would otherwise be dealing with multiple actions with regard to the same debtor(s). As to the success of the individual programmes themselves, research from the Netherlands suggests that seven in ten debtors who finalise a debt settlement procedure end up with a clean slate, with related debt fully discharged (Hochguertel 2013:368).

6. Conclusions and key lessons

Over-indebtedness, defined as a household inability to meet both essential living expenses and debt repayments as they fall due, continues to be a significant phenomenon throughout Europe. The problem plays out differently in various countries depending on the relevant credit market, culture around money, regulatory environment and level of owner occupation, but remains strongly associated in each with poverty and structural inequalities within society. Debt problems largely come about as a result of a complex interaction of factors, and commonly surface following a "trigger" event external to the individual concerned, which results in a loss of income and/or increased expense. The resulting debt spiral can quickly escalate out of control, as people struggle to meet commitments from an insufficient pool of resources.

In comparison to the pace at which a debt problem can escalate, a long period of time can elapse before assistance is sought either by way of money/debt advice services or through entering a debt management programme of some kind. This is because of the social stigma that regularly attaches to debt problems, inability to cope with increasing demands, and resulting fear as to

what might happen in the event of non-payment. Often people just try and ignore things²⁹ and hope that the problem will go away, while many remain unaware of the supports that could assist or lack the wherewithal to access them. It is against this backdrop that financial advice/debt counselling services and debt management/personal insolvency systems must be judged. For ease of reference throughout this report, we use the term "money advice" to refer to the former - as services tend to incorporate financial advice and debt counselling within the same process - and "debt management" with regard to the latter.

Turning to money advice first, analysis of the four case study countries identifies four distinct models, namely: a national centralised model (Ireland); an umbrella model (UK); a regionalised model (Germany); and a voluntary model (France). Each has its advantages and disadvantages as discussed above, but taken together a number of good practice themes emerge. First, it is important that services respond to need and are accessible to all, ideally through a blend of in person and remote channels. A range of public, private, creditor, charitable and philanthropic funding sources are identifiable across the case study countries, but what is perhaps most important is that services are sufficiently funded and independent of funders. There is for instance a compelling argument for partnerships, such as by way of a publicly collected levy on credit institutions, to fund or part-fund money advice services in conjunction with public and charitable funding. A statutory basis is also key to ensure clarity, continuity and consistency.

As regards founding principles, there is much commonality between countries. Given the causes and consequences of over-indebtedness outlined earlier, it is important from a debtor's perspective that key values are not just embodied but also practised and evident. Clients must feel for example that they are not being judged, that the information they divulge will be treated confidentially, and that the service offered operates at an appropriate level and pace relative to their capacity. Credibility, professionalism and quality standards are important dimensions at service delivery level in terms of third party engagement with creditors, courts and other relevant bodies. Adopting rights-based, accessible and reflective principles should help to ensure that money advice services also fulfil a societal role, through using insights and data received through client engagement to inform social policy development within society as a whole. The by now tried and tested six stage money advice process - involving initial research, assessment, planning, implementation, monitoring and review – remains a template for good practice.

Turning now to debt management, again four distinct models are identifiable namely: the commission system (France); a tiered system (Germany); a hybrid system (UK); and, a balanced interests system (Ireland). As with money advice, each has its advantages and disadvantages but once again, taken together, a number of good practice themes emerge. First is the importance of having an independent body able to impose settlements on creditors who might be uncooperative, or require more money than a debtor can realistically afford. The evidence also indicates that payment plans are more likely to succeed if they are shorter in duration and based on what it realistically costs to live inclusively in a given set of circumstances at a given point in time.

²⁹ This is often referred to metaphorically as "burying one's head in the sand".

Debt relief, including possible access to a zero-payment plan, is clearly needed for those who would otherwise be too poor to become insolvent as a result of having insufficient resources to pay modest dividends and/or intermediary fees. Further, money advice provision, particularly in terms of financial advice around budgeting and planning, needs to be integrated into the personal insolvency process from start to finish. Added to this is the need to ensure that those completing debt management/personal insolvency plans or programmes are able not just to have any residual debt discharged, but also to have a clean slate in terms of access to financial services such as banking, credit and insurance.

Finally, there will always be debtors with a preference for voluntary arrangements as an alternative to complex processes and their public dimension in the form of public registers or databases. This points to the need for the promotion of early money advice engagement to enable debtors to explore both their statutory and non-judicial options and their respective advantages and disadvantages, so that an informed choice can be made before matters get out of hand. Whichever option is chosen, incentives for financial betterment can help to provide motivation to continue with a plan/programme, whereas disincentives can have the opposite effect.

In closing, it is noticeable that evaluations of money advice services and debt management systems from a user perspective tend to be few and far between. This is primarily due it seems to a failure to incorporate an evaluative dimension into the development of a service or system from the outset. As a result, evaluation tends to be somewhat ad hoc and 'after the event' rather than being designed in. There appears to be little user feedback in terms of personal insolvency systems for example, although small sample work in Ireland suggests these can be transformative for people. More information is available in terms of the impact of money advice services both in individual and public value respects, with considerable individual, household and societal benefits again identifiable, albeit militated by persisting socio-economic inequalities.

Bibliography

- Aalbers, Manuel. 2008. "The Financialization of Home and the Mortgage Market Crisis". *Competition and Change*, 12(2):148-166.
- Aalbers, Manuel. 2016. The Financialization of Housing: A political economy approach. London: Routledge.
- Ahlstrom, Richard., and Fredrik Tjulander. 2020. *Insolvency syndrome: when over-indebtedness affects health and wellbeing.* Sheffield: Sheffield Political Economy Research Institute. http://speri.dept.shef.ac.uk/2020/05/27/insolvency-syndrome-when-over-indebtedness-affects-health-and-wellbeing/
- Andelic, Nicole., and Aidan Feeney. 2022. "Poor mental health is associated with the exacerbation of personal debt problems: A study of debt advice adherence". *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, first published 3rd March 2022. https://doi-org.may.idm.oclc.org/10.1177/00207640221083205.
- Aron, Janine., and John Muellbauer. 2010. *Modelling and Forecasting UK Mortgage Arrears and Possessions*. SERC Discussion Paper 52. London: Spatial Economics Research Centre.
- Atfield, Gaby, Robert Lindley, and Michael Orton 2016. Living with debt after advice: A longitudinal study of people on low incomes. York: Friends Provident Foundation.
- Betti, Gianni, Neil Dourmashkin, Mariacristina Rossi, and Ya Ping Yin. 2007. Consumer over-indebtedness in the EU: measurement and characteristics. Journal of Economic Studies, 34(2):136-156.
- Bouyon, Sylvain, and Roberto Musmeci. 2016. *Two Dimensions of Combating Over-Indebtedness: Consumer protection and financial stability*. Brussels: European Credit Research Institute.
- Boyle, Melissa. 2019. The Road to Financial Wellbeing: An examination of the Debt Relief Notice and its effectiveness in improving the financial wellbeing of over-indebted individuals. Research thesis, Technological University Dublin.
- Braucher, Jean. 2006. Theories of Overindebtedness: Interaction of Structure and Culture. Arizona Legal Studies Discussion Paper No. 06-04, Theoretical Inquiries in the Law. https://ssrn.com/abstract=826006
- Child Poverty Action Group. 1993. *Debt Advice Handbook*, 1st Edition. London: Child Poverty Action Group.
- Citizens Advice. 2014. Making the case: The value to society of the Citizens Advice service. London: Citizens Advice.
- Citizens Advice. 2021. Impact Report 2020/21. London: Citizens Advice.
- Citizens Advice. 2022a. "Debt and Money". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/debt-and-money/
- Citizens Advice. 2022b. "What an Individual Voluntary Arrangements is". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/debt-and-money/debt-solutions/individual-

- <u>voluntary-arrangements/individual-voluntary-arrangements-explained/what-is-an-individual-voluntary-arrangement/</u>
- Citizens Advice. 2022c. "What is an Administration Order". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/debt-and-money/debt-solutions/administration-orders/
- Citizens Information. 2022. "Abhaile free mortgage arrears support". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/housing/owning-a-home/mortgage-arrears/aid-an-d-advice-scheme.html
- CIVIC Consulting. 2013. The Over-Indebtedness of European Households: Updated Mapping of the Situation, Nature and Causes, Effects and Initiatives for Alleviating its Impact, study commissioned by Directorate General Health and Consumers, European Commission. Brussels: European Commission.
- Clifford, J., K. Ward, R. Coram, and C. Ross. 2014. StepChange Debt Charity: Social Impact Evaluation of certain projects using Social Return on Investment. Leeds: StepChange Debt Charity.
- Collard, Sharon, and Andrea Finney. 2013. "Country Report: United Kingdom". In *The Over-Indebtedness of European Households: Updated Mapping of the Situation, Nature and Causes, Effects and Initiatives for Alleviating its Impact'*, Final Report Part 2: Country reports, CIVIC Consulting, 495-518. Brussels: European Commission.
- Collins, Micheál., Bernadette MacMahon, Gráinne Weld, and Robert Thornton. 2012). A Minimum Income Standard for Ireland: A Consensual Budget Standard Study Examining Household Types Across the Lifecycle. Dublin: The Policy Institute, Trinity College Dublin.
- Conaty, Pat., Janet Ford, Simon Johnson, and John Kruse. 1992. "Private and Public Concerns Unemployment, Credit and Debt in Britain: An Overview". In *Banking for People: Social Banking and New Poverty: Consumer Debts and Unemployment in Europe National Reports,* edited by Udo Reifner and Janet Ford, 533-562. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter.
- Conway, Lorraine. 2021. Debt Relief Orders. London: House of Commons Library.
- Cour des Comptes. 2010. Rapport Public Annuel. Paris: Cour des Comptes.
- Crédit Agricole. 2022. "Point Passerelle". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.credit-agricole.fr/particulier/informations/nos-engagements/point-passerelle.html
- Crésus. 2022. "Association pour la fondation crésus d'initiative économique et scolaire" (The Crésus Foundation, an Association for Economic and Educational Initiatives). Accessed 21 June 2022.
 - https://fondation.societegenerale.com/fr/solidarite/soutiens/education/association-pour-la-fondation-cresus-dinitiative-economique-et
- D'Alessio, Giovanni., and Stefano Iezzi. 2013. Household Over-Indebtedness: Definition and Measurement with Italian Data. Bank of Italy Occasional Paper No. 149. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2243578

- Dillon, Brian., and David Redmond. 1993. Evaluation of Pilot Projects to Combat Moneylending and Indebtedness. Dublin: Nexus Research Cooperative.
- Downey, Dáithí. 2014. 'The Financialisation of Irish Homeownership and the Impact of the Global Financial Crisis'. In *Neoliberal Urban Policy and the Transformation of the City*, edited by Andrew MacLaran and Sinéad Kelly, 120-138. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Duhaime, Gérard. 1997. "Sociotypes des Surendettés (the Over-indebted)". *Canadian Journal of Sociology*, 22(3):319-344.
- Duygan-Bump, Burcu., and Charles Grant. 2006. "Household Debt Repayment Behaviour: What Role Do Institutions Play?" *Economic Policy*, 24(01):107-140.
- Ebli, Hans. 2003: Pedagogization, depoliticization and administration of a social problem? The institutionalization of the work field "debt counselling". Baden-Baden: Nomos Verlagsgesellschaft.
- Eurofound. 2020. Addressing household over-indebtedness. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Europe Economics and the Money Advice Service. 2018. The Economic Impact of Debt Advice: A Report for the Money Advice Service, January 2018. London: The Money Advice Service.
- European Commission. 2008a. *Towards a common operational European definition of over-indebtedness*. Brussels: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2008b. Financial Services Provision and Prevention of Financial Exclusion. Brussels: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2011. European Economy: The Economic Adjustment Programme for Ireland. Occasional Papers 76, February 2011. Brussels: European Commission, Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs.
- Eurostat. 2021. "Living conditions in Europe poverty and social exclusion". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Living_conditions_in_Europe_-poverty_and_social_exclusion
- Eurostat. 2022. "Living conditions in Europe material deprivation and economic strain". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Living conditions in Europe material deprivation and economic strain #Key findings
- Faherty, Mary., Olive McCarthy, and Noreen Byrne. 2017. *Interest Rate Restrictions on Credit for Low Income Borrowers*. Cork: University College Cork, Centre for Co-operative Studies.
- Fitch, Chris, Robert Chaplin, Colin Trend, and Sharon Collard. 2007. "Debt and Mental Health: the Role of Psychiatrists". *Advances in Psychiatric Treatment*, 13(3):194–202.
- Ford, Janet., Elaine Kempson, and Marilyn Wilson. 1995. *Mortgage Arrears and Possessions; Perspectives from Borrowers, Lenders and the Courts.* London: H.M. Stationery Office.

- Frazer, Hugh. 2020. Covid-19: Lessons from disadvantaged communities for EU social policy. OSE Working Paper Series, Opinion Paper No. 24. Brussels: European Social Observatory.
- Gathergood, John. 2012. "Debt and Depression: Causal Links and Social Norm Effects". *Economic Journal*, 122(563):1094–1114.
- Georgarakos, Dimitris., and Robert Graham. 2013. "Country Report: Germany". In *The Over-Indebtedness of European Households: Updated Mapping of the Situation, Nature and Causes, Effects and Initiatives for Alleviating its Impact, Final Report Part 2: Country reports*, CIVIC Consulting, 168-198. Brussels: European Commission.
- Gibbons, Damon., and Stuart Stamp. 2010. "Debt Counselling Systems, A Typology". Paper presented at a European Seminar on the Prevention, Regional and Local Treatment of Overindebtedness for L'Observatoire du Crédit et de l'Endettement, Namur, Belgium, 30 September 1 October.
- Gibbons, Damon., Lovedeep Vaid, and Laura Gardiner. 2011. Can consumer credit be affordable to households on low incomes? London: Centre for Responsible Credit.
- Gloukoviezoff, Georges. 2007. "From Financial Exclusion to Overindebtedness: the Paradox of Difficulties for People on Low Incomes?" In *New Frontiers in Banking Services*, edited by Luisa Anderloni, Maria Debora Braga, and Emanuele Maria Carluccio, 213-245. Berlin: Springer.
- Gloukoviezoff, Georges. 2011. *Understanding and Combating Financial Exclusion and Overindebtedness in Ireland: A European Perspective*. Dublin: The Policy Institute, Trinity College Dublin.
- Gloukoviezoff, Georges., and Robert Graham. 2013. "Country Report: France". In *The Over-Indebtedness of European Households: Updated Mapping of the Situation, Nature and Causes, Effects and Initiatives for Alleviating its Impact, Final Report Part 2: Country reports*, CIVIC Consulting, 142-164. Brussels: European Commission.
- Government of Ireland. 2021. Abhaile, The National State-Funded Mortgage Arrears Resolution Service, Fourth Report, January—December 2020. Dublin: Government of Ireland.
- Groth, Ulf. (1994). Schuldnerberatung: Praktischer Leitfaden für die Sozialarbeit. Frankfurt: Campus Verlag.
- Heuer, Jan-Ocko. 2020. "Hurdles to debt relief for "no income no assets" debtors in Germany: A case study of failed consumer bankruptcy law reforms". *International Insolvency Review* 29:44-76.
- Hochguertel, Stefan. 2013. "Country Report: Netherlands". In *The Over-Indebtedness of European Households: Updated Mapping of the Situation, Nature and Causes, Effects and Initiatives for Alleviating its Impact, Final Report Part 2: Country reports, CIVIC Consulting, 355-371.* Brussels: European Commission.
- Hiilamo, Aapo., and Emily Grundy. 2020. "Household debt and depressive symptoms among older adults in three continental European countries". *Ageing & Society*, 40(2): 412–438.

- Hintikka, J., Kontula, O., Saarinen, P., Tanskanen, A., Koskela, K., and Viinamaki, H. 1998. "Debt and suicidal behaviour in the Finnish general population". *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 98(6):493-496.
- Hinton, Teresa., and Richard Berthoud. 1988. *Money Advice Services*. London: Policy Studies Institute.
- Houses of the Oireachtas. 2016. Report of the Joint Committee of Inquiry into the Banking Crisis, Volume 1. Dublin: Houses of the Oireachtas.
- Houses of the Oireachtas. 2018. "Money Advice and Budgeting Service Funding", *Dáil Éireann Debate*, 15 November 2018. https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/question/2018-11-15/209/
- IFF (Institut fur finanzdienstleistungen). 2020. Over-indebtedness in Germany: IFF Over-indebtedness Report 2020. Hamburg: IFF (Institut fur finanzdienstleistungen).
- Insolvency Service of Ireland. 2022a. "Debt Solutions". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.isi.gov.ie/EN/ISI/PAGES/DEBT_SOLUTIONS
- Insolvency Service of Ireland. 2022b. "Insolvency Service of Ireland Statistics report, Quarter 1 2022". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.isi.gov.ie/en/ISI/ISI%20Statistics%20Report%20Q1%202022.pdf
- Insolvency Service of Ireland. 2022c. *Guidelines on a reasonable standard of living and reasonable living expenses*. Dublin: Insolvency Service of Ireland.
- Insolvency Service UK. 2022a. "Guidance Getting a Debt Relief Order". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/getting-a-debt-relief-order/getting-a-debt-relief-order
- Insolvency Service UK. 2022b. "National statistics: Commentary Individual Insolvency Statistics January to March 2022". Accessed 21 June 2022. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-individual-insolvency-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-statistics-january-to-march-2022/commentary-sta
- Jones, Nicky., Sue Wainwright, and J.F. Doling. 1993. *Money Advice Users' Experiences*. Birmingham: Department of Social Policy, University of Birmingham.
- Joyce, Paul., and Stuart Stamp. 2014. Redressing the Imbalance: A study of legal protections available for consumers of credit and other financial services in Ireland. Dublin: Free Legal Advice Centres.
- Kempson, Elaine. 1995. Money Advice and Debt Counselling. London: Policy Studies Institute.
- Kilborn, Jason. 2003. "Mercy, Rehabilitation, and Quid Pro Quo: A Radical Reassessment of Individual Bankruptcy". *Ohio State Law Journal*, 64:855-896.
- Kilborn, Jason. 2004. "The Innovative German Approach to Consumer Debt Relief: Revolutionary Changes in German Law, and Surprising Lessons for the United States". Northwestern Journal of International Law & Business, 24:257-298.

- Kilborn, Jason. 2005. "La Responsabilisation de L'economie: What the United States Can Learn from the New French Law on Consumer Overindebtedness". *Michigan Journal of International Law*, 26: 619-671.
- Kilborn, Jason. 2015. "Reflections of the World Bank's Report on the Treatment of the Insolvency of Natural Persons in the Newest Consumer Bankruptcy Laws: Colombia, Italy, Ireland". *Pace International Law Review*, 27(1):306-344.
- Kirwan, Samuel. 2019. "On 'those who shout the loudest': Debt advice and the work of disrupting attachments". *Geoforum* 98:318-326.
- Korczak, Dieter. 2004. The Money Advice and Budgeting Service Ireland A service to help people with financial problems and tackle over-indebtedness: Synthesis Report of the Peer Review Meeting in Cork, 18-19 November 2004. Report for DG Employment, Social Affairs and Equal Opportunities. Brussels: European Commission.
- Korczak, Dieter. 2019. "Debt advice and over-indebtedness in Germany". *Money Matters*, 16:12-16.
- Law Reform Commission. 2010. Report on Personal Debt Management and Debt Enforcement. Dublin: Law Reform Commission.
- Lechner, Gotz. 2011. "The German Consumer Bankruptcy Process (Not) A Rational Solution for All Filers for Bankruptcy". In *Consumer Bankruptcy in Europe: Different Paths for Debtors and Creditors*, EUI Working Paper LAW 2011/09, edited by Robert Anderson, Hans Dubois, Anne Koark, Götz Lechner, Iain Ramsay, Thomas Roethe and Hans-W. Micklitz, 59-80. Florence: Department of Law, European University Institute.
- Mannion, Russell. 1992. Dealing with Debt: An Evaluation of Money Advice Services. York: University of York, Social Policy Research Institute.
- Martin, Alice., and Josh Ryan-Collins. 2016. *The Financialisation of UK Homes*. London: New Economics Foundation. https://neweconomics.org/2016/04/the-financialisation-of-uk-homes
- McCaul, Maria., and Stuart Stamp. 2020. "Justifying Existence or Making a Difference? Assessing the broader impact of debt advice services". *Briefing Paper BP13/2020*. Birmingham: Centre on Household Assets and Savings Management (CHASM), University of Birmingham.
- Ministry of Justice UK. 2022. "National statistics: Civil justice statistics quarterly: January to March 2022". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/civil-justice-statistics-quarterly-january-to-march-2022/civil-justice-statistics-quarterly-january-to-march-2022#further-information
- Money Advice and Budgeting Service. 2021. "Waiting list Quarter 3 2021". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://mabs.ie/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Waiting-list-2021-Q3.pdf
- Money Advice and Budgeting Service. 2022. "Statistics Quarter 1 2022". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://mabs.ie/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/statistics_Q1_2022.pdf

- Money and Pensions Service. 2022. "Money and Pensions Service: Who we are". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://moneyandpensionsservice.org.uk/who-we-are/
- Money Advice Trust. 2022. Outcomes Report 2021: Making a difference to people in debt. London: Money Advice Trust.
- Moser, Katharina. 2019. "Making Sense of the Numbers: The Shift from Non-consensual to Consensual Debt Relief and the Construction of the Consumer Debtor". *Journal of Law and Society*. 46(2):240-270.
- Orton, Michael. 2010. The Long-Term Impact of Debt Advice on Low Income Households; The Year 3 Report. Warwick: Warwick Institute for Employment Research and Friends Provident Foundation.
- Pleasence, Pascoe., Alexy Buck, Nigel Balmer, and Kim Williams. 2007. A Helping Hand: The Impact of Debt Advice on People's Lives. London: Legal Services Research Centre.
- Ramsay, Iain. 2012. "A Tale of Two Debtors: Responding to the Shock of Over-Indebtedness in France and England a Story from the "Trente Piteuses". *Modern Law Review*, 75(2):212-248.
- Ramsay, Iain. 2017. Personal Insolvency in the 21st Century: A comparative analysis of the US and Europe. Oxford and Portland: Hart Publishing.
- Roche, Zach. 2022. "Life after debt: The governmentalities of debt relief". *Irish Journal of Sociology*, 30(1):48-68.
- Rowlingson, Karen. 1994. Moneylenders and Their Customers. London: Policy Studies Institute.
- Russell, Helen., Bertrand Maitre, and Nora Donnelly. 2011. Financial Exclusion and Over-indebtedness in Irish Households. Dublin: Economic and Social Research Institute.
- Russell, Helen., Christopher Whelan, and Bertrand Maitre. 2013. "Economic Vulnerability and the Severity of Debt Problems: An Analysis of the Irish EU-SILC 2008. European Sociological Review, 29(4):695-706.
- Spooner, Joseph. 2012. "Long Overdue: What The Belated Reform of Irish Personal Insolvency Law tells us about Comparative Consumer Bankruptcy". *American Bankruptcy Law Journal*, 86(2):243-304.
- Spooner, Joseph., and Iain Ramsay. 2014. *Insolvency Proceedings: Debt Relief Orders and the Bankruptcy Petition Limit: Submission by Professor Iain Ramsay and Dr Joseph Spooner to the Insolvency Service Call for Evidence (October 8, 2014)*. Available at SSRN: https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2601349.
- Spooner, Joseph. 2018. "The Quiet-Loud-Quiet Politics of Post-Crisis Consumer Bankruptcy Law: The Case of Ireland and the Troika". *Modern Law Review*, 81(5): 790–824.
- Stamp, Stuart. 2009. "Personal Debt, Poverty and Public Policy in Ireland". PhD Thesis, National University of Ireland, Maynooth.

- Stamp, Stuart. 2011. 'The Impact of Debt Advice as a Response to Financial Difficulties in Ireland''. *Social Policy and Society*, 11(1):93-104.
- Stamp, Stuart., Ciara Murray, and Maura Boyle. 2012. Debt and Dying: Understanding and addressing the impact of funeral costs for Travellers in Ireland. Dublin: National Traveller MABS.
- Stamp, Stuart. 2016. "Personal Finance: Financial Services, Access to Credit and Debt Management". In *The Irish Welfare State in the Twenty-First Century: Challenges and Change*, edited by Mary Murphy and Fiona Dukelow, 119-140. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Stamp, Stuart., and Paul Joyce. 2022. For the Few but not the Many? An analysis of Debt Relief Notices from a debtor perspective. Dublin: Money Advice and Budgeting Service and the Citizens Information Board.
- Stone, Brice., and Rosalinda Vasquez Maury. 2006. "Indicators of Personal Financial Debt Using a Multi-disciplinary Behavioural Model". *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 27(4):543-556.
- Townsend, Peter. 1979. Poverty in the United Kingdom A Survey of Household Resources and Standards of Living. Harmondsworth: Penguin.
- UK Parliament. 2017. "Written questions, answers, Citizens' Advice Bureaux: Closures, Question for Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, UIN 105763, tabled on 6 October 2017". Accessed 21 June 2022. https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-questions/detail/2017-10-06/105763
- Valkama, Elisa. 2004. *Debt Counselling in the Early 21st Century*. Helsinki: National Research Institute of Legal Policy.
- Valdani, Vicari and Associati (VVA). 2021. Provision of actions to extend the availability and improve the quality of debt advice services for European Households: Training Handbook. Brussels: European Commission.
- Waldron, Richard., and Declan Redmond. 2014. "The Extent of the Mortgage Crisis in Ireland and Policy Responses". *Housing Studies*, 29(1):149-165.
- Walters, Adrian. 2009. "Individual Voluntary Arrangements: A 'Fresh Start' for Salaried Consumer Debtors in England and Wales?" *International Insolvency Review*, 18:5-36.
- Walton, Peter. 2022. "Individual Insolvency the Case for a Single Gateway". Wolverhampton Law Journal, (2022) 7-WLJ-1.
- Warth, Jacqueline., Niklas Beckmann, Marie-Therese Puth, Judith Tillmann, Johannes Porz, Ulrike Zier, Klaus Weckbecker, Birgitta Weltermann, and Eva Münster. 2020. "Association between over-indebtedness and antidepressant use: A cross-sectional analysis". *PLoS ONE* 15(7): e0236393. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0236393
- Waterford MABS. 2016. Waterford MABS Personal Insolvency Practitioner Research Report, August 2016. Waterford: Waterford MABS and the Citizens Information Board.
- Webley, Paul., and Ellen Nyhus. 2001. "Life-cycle and Dispositional Routes into Problem Debt". British Journal of Psychology, 92(3):423-446.

- Whelan, Karl. 2013. *Ireland's Economic Crisis: The Good, the Bad and the Ugly*. Dublin: University College Dublin.
- West, Raelene., and Paul Ramcharan. 2019. "The emerging role of Financial Counsellors in supporting Older Persons in financial hardship and with management of Consumer-directed Care packages within Australia". *Australian Journal of Social Issues*, 54(1): 32–51.
- Williams, Tom. 2004. Review of Research into the Impact of Debt Advice. London: Legal Services Research Centre.
- World Bank. 2014. Insolvency and Creditor/Debtor Regimes Task Force: Report on the Treatment of the Insolvency of Natural Persons. Washington DC: World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/17606
- Zhu, Lillian., and Carol Meeks. 1994. "Effects of Low-Income Families' Ability and Willingness to Use Consumer Credit on Subsequent Outstanding Credit Balances". *Journal of Consumer Affairs*, 28(2): 403-422.